Graduate Division Alumni Association 

University of California, San Francisco

Minutes for meeting on September 13, 2006
Attendance:  Pat Calcarco (Graduate Division Interim Dean), Chris Des Jarlais (Assistant Dean), Cynthia Fuhrman (former GSA rep., now in Career Devel. office), Julie Gaulden (GSA rep.), Alexandra Ioanoviciu (PSA rep.), Dan Keller (Secretary), Bill Lindstaedt (Career Devel.), David Madson (Director of Development), Shaun Marsh (Member), Nancy Newman (Alumni Services), David Shewmake (Member and Past President), Art Strosberg (President)
Call to Order (Art)
· Art called the meeting to order at 6:25 pm.
Review of Minutes from June 7th Meeting (Dan and Nancy)

· The minutes from the last meeting were approved.

President’s Report (Art)
· Art reviewed Proposition 1D which proposes a State bond that, if passed by the voters, will provide $40M to UCSF.  $16M of that would pay for a new HVAC for the Med. Sci. Bldg. All UCSF alumni associations have unanimously voted in favor.  Because it also includes money for K-12, the voters of the State of California may go for it, too.

· The UCSF Alumni Associations’ web site is being upgraded. GDAA is now featured prominently.  It now offers a valuable member benefit:  ProQuest library search of 2500 journals (300 medical) including full text.  This is a service we must use or we’ll lose it. Urge our members to take advantage of it.  (Note: it’s not Galen, the UCSF library’s online research service; it’s a commercial service that we buy.)  UCI and UCSC also use ProQuest.  It will be advertised in our first mailing of 2007.  To use it, our members need to know their community ID numbers.  Email Nancy if you’ve forgotten your number.
· We now also offer lifetime UCSF email addresses for alumni, e.g. Mary.Smith@alumni.ucsf.edu much as Stanford, Harvard, and others do.  This is another valuable service we can tout to members and potential members.  One big advantage is that it enables us to keep in touch with our grads.
· Julie Gaulden: Our web site should have some kind of instant messaging (IM) system for grads to stay in touch with each other (like MySpace).

· Shaun:  LinkedIn offers group memberships based on alumni affiliations; we could use that.

· Nancy:  We have a vendor (Golden Parachute) who is currently reworking the site.
· Yet another new service, not yet available but in the making is the combination of our vacation travel programs with those of UCB.  This will give us more variety.  See http://www.caldiscoveries.org
· The Rogers Group has been retained by UC to define and promote a specific image for UC.  Very encouraging.

· Pat:  For strategic planning, UCSF has also retained AMC Strategies to help craft our campus mission and vision, engaging all aspects, valuable.
Finance and Membership Reports (Nancy)

· The current total balance of our two accounts is $36K. Dollars are up thanks to lifetime memberships which we now offer and which 31 have bought.
· Total memberships are up; paid memberships are down.  The increase is due to complimentary memberships, especially among recent students.

· Dan:  The GDAA was represented at graduation.  However, we need to organize our presence better.  We’ll do that next time.
· Over the history of UCSF, the total number of Graduate Division graduates is about 2500.  We’ve lost contact with most of these.
· Chris:  Let’s consider hiring a temp to work on bringing our list up to date.

· Patrick Delahunt is the one with whom to discuss this.
· Pat:  We especially need an updated list of alumni email addresses.

· Julie:  Current students are interested in asking questions and getting advice from alumni.  A recent dinner held for this purpose was well-attended.

· Cynthia:  Let’s set up a listserv for GD students and GDAA members.  
· David M.:  A procedure exists for getting these things set up, and there is a charge ($0.75 per addressee) for inviting people to opt-in.  To request the service, Art was advised to issue a direct memorandum and send it to Jim Asp jasp@support.ucsf.edu with a cc to Patrick, Nancy, and David M. after discussing with Dan (the other official officer).

· Pat:  All the programs at UCSF have listservs.  Soon there will be one for all graduate students.

· Shaun:  Our membership (approximately 300) is 12% of our total number of graduates (approx. 2400).  Is that a good percentage?

· David M.:  Public universities average around 10%.  (Private universities are higher.)  So we’re ok.

· Nancy:  We must be circumspect in our use of email.  

· Shaun:  UCB emails a newsletter.  That works well.

· Cynthia:  PSA and GSA could create content for a newsletter.

· Dan:  We (GDAA) created a newsletter in November, 2004.  We had intended to make it a regular thing but then we lost our newsletter champion, Sturdy McKee, from this board (he got too busy in his job).  That newsletter can be seen at http://www.keller.com/GDAA/GDAA-newsletter-2004-11.doc
Dean’s Report (Pat and Chris)

· We’ve just learned that we were awarded a grant of $1M over 4 years for our summer program for underrepresented groups.  Hurray!
· The UAW has been attempting to unionize the postdocs but failed to reach a majority.  They’ve been given 10 more days to try to do this.  The Graduate Division has been unhappy with this prospect and with the tactics that have been used.  The Public Employment relations Board (PERB) has objected.  However, there is a precedent:  the UAW represents Teaching Assistants (TAs). There are 6000 postdocs in the UC system.

· Alexandra:  Several postdocs reported being approached in their labs.  They were asked to register.  Many didn’t know what they were signing.  Few are interested in unionizing.

PSA Report (Alexandra)

· We have a constitution written and shall soon vote on it.
· Chris:  At last, we have a link for postdocs directly from the UCSF web site splash page.

· Cynthia:  Can help Chris organize material for the site.

· The PSA Executive Council will dine with the Chancellor on Oct. 10.

· More social and sporting events are being planned.  Also monthly dinners with PSA faculty mentors to discuss a variety of topics.

GSA Report (Julie)

· We have an energetic group this year.  Lots of projects:  a listserv, branded merchandise (T-shirts, stickers, etc.), movies on the quad at Mission Bay.  Come hang out with us, bring your families and blankets.
Development Report (David M.)

· Pat:  David M. is working on a newsletter.  We are aiming for a January mailing.  The first one will be simple.  It will have a column for news about alumni, another about what’s new and great on campus, and 8 columns in all.  The Development Office won’t pay for it, though.

· David M.:  A proposal is being developed for a newsletter to be sent to alumni and donors for each of the Schools.  The first issue will introduce our interim Dean and holiday greetings.  The fundraising appeal will be in the Spring issue.  We should consider posting the newsletters on the web site as pdfs.

· Pat:  Older, wealthier alums may prefer paper.  Can we have a deadline for text for the newsletter?

Alumni Services (Nancy)
· Tuesday, March 27th will be UC Day in Sacramento.  There will be a dinner the night before.

· Nancy reviewed the membership marketing campaign for ’07.  We’re planning a postcard mailing to offer the new lifetime membership as well as to promote the free UCSF e-mail forwarding service.  In addition, the lifetime membership option will also be emphasized in the first form mailing of ’07. 
Old Business
· No old business.
New Business (Art)
· We plan to raise funds for Graduate Division fellowships.  We need volunteers to fundraise.  Art has some people in mind.

· We intend to organize events for graduate students, in particular a mentorship dinner.  Many alumni would participate. Also an annual picnic or luncheon event for Bay Area alumni with a top speaker.

· Pat:  Can we include postdocs at these events?  Art:  Yes.

· Chris:  Let’s involve the GSA and the PSA in the planning.

· We had two galas (MOMA, Asian) but failed to use them for development.

· David M.:  The Development Office would support us in putting on another gala but the outreach must be done by committed volunteers.

· Cynthia:  How about something more modest like a barbecue at Mission Bay?

· Julie:  Plan it for shortly after the newsletter goes out and announce it in the newsletter or for graduation day.

· Art:  It will be hard to get alumni to attend on a work day.

· David M.:  Let’s have tours of Genentech Hall labs by the students who work in them.

· Cynthia:  Let’s use the pub and kitchen at Bakar.

Adjournment
· Next meeting:  Wednesday, December 13, 2006
· We adjourned at 8:40.

                                                      Submitted by Dan Keller                                                                                                                                                                                                    
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